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Decision of Administrative Law Judge:  Affirmed.
                 

OPINION  AND ORDER

The claimant appeals an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed August 23, 2006.  The administrative law judge

found that the claimant failed to prove he sustained a

compensable injury.  After reviewing the entire record de

novo, the Full Commission affirms the opinion of the

administrative law judge.    

I.  HISTORY
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Rickie Hawley testified that he began working for

Bemberg Iron Works in 1981.  Mr. Hawley testified that he

underwent gallbladder removal surgery in about 1994. 

The claimant testified:

Q.  What do you do for Bemberg Iron Works?

A.  I do many jobs, but most of my job, I run a 
press brake that bends steel....I lift stuff to 
put into it, and take it back and stack it back, 
pick up the next piece, put it in and bend it, 
take it out and stack it.  

Q.  One right after the other?

A.  Lots of times, yes, sir....

Q.  And as I understand, and you can correct me if
I’m wrong, that was part of your job, and part of 
your job is welding sometimes, and part of your 
job is running the other machines sometimes?

A.  Yes, sir....

Q.  And what job, of these various jobs you were 
doing, welding and fabricating, what jobs were you
doing when you noticed that you had any problems?

A.  Doing my press braking, because, you know, 
that’s what mainly my job is, I run the press and,
you know, bending steel all day, you know, just
repetitive doing that all day long all day....

Q.  And you started having problems, to the best 
of your knowledge, in August of ‘04, is that 
right?

A.  Yes....
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Q.  Tell me what you noticed when you were doing 
this with respect to your injury.

A.  Well, I noticed a bulge, and then I really 
didn’t have a whole lot of pain with it, I just - 
but I noticed it was there, you know, on the thing
when I was, you know, lifting and doing, you know,
doing my job on the thing.  I never really ever 
had any pain with it, but I had, you know, but I 
know it’s there, and the more I did, you know, I 
could feel it and everything.

   
The claimant consulted with Dr. David W. Bevans, III on 

January 5, 2005: 

Mr. Hawley is a 43-year-old white male referred 
for evaluation of a ventral hernia.  He says over 
the last four to five months he has noticed a 
painful bulge in his upper mid abdomen.  This is 
worse when he does heavy lifting or coughing....
He has an upper midline bulge about midway between
his umbilicus and his upper midline laparoscopic 
scar.  This does reduce with pressure.  It does 
prolapse easily with Valsalva maneuver.  I do not 
know if this is an incisional coming from his 
upper midline wound or if it is a true epigastric 
hernia.  It seems to be 3.0 to 4.0 cm below his 
upper midline scar.  There is no evidence of any 
other incisional hernia or ventral hernia.  He 
does have a small 1.0 cm indurated area in his 
lower abdominal wall near his left groin which is 
mildly indurated....

Dr. Bevans assessed, “Reducible ventral abdominal

hernia....He is scheduled for laparoscopic ventral hernia

repair on January 10, 2005.”  
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Dr. Bevans performed surgery on January 10, 2005.  The

preoperative and postoperative diagnoses were “Ventral

hernia.”  

Dr. Bevans noted the following on February 2, 2005:

I told Mr. and Mrs. Hawley that at the time of 
surgery I found another port site in his 
supraumbilical position which was the source of 
his hernia making this an incisional hernia and 
not a true umbilical hernia.  He did have a 
separate umbilical defect at the umbilicus but he 
also had a port site at this position too and this
is likely an incisional hernia as well. Therefore,
he technically had two incisional hernias in his 
midline abdomen; one at the umbilicus and one 
supraumbilical, both secondary to previous port 
sites placed at the time of cholecystectomy in the
past.  I then reiterated to them that an 
incisional hernia is a type of a ventral hernia.  
I think there is a good chance that these hernias 
were related to heavy lifting over periods of time
as incisional hernias are basically weak spots 
that have developed from previous surgery that are
brought about usually by heavy lifting....I gave 
him a release to return to work on Monday, 
February 7, 2005, with no heavy lifting of more 
than 15 pounds for two weeks.

The claimant testified that he returned to work on or

about February 7, 2005.      

A pre-hearing order was filed on April 3, 2006.  The

claimant contended that he sustained a compensable injury,

“that being a ventral incisional hernia.”  The claimant

contended that he was entitled to medical treatment, and
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that he was entitled to temporary total disability from

January 10, 2005 through February 7, 2005.  The respondents

contended that the claimant “cannot meet the five hernia

requirements under the statute and that claimant cannot

establish a gradual injury caused by rapid and repetitive

movement.”  

The parties agreed to litigate the following issues:

“Whether claimant sustained a compensable hernia and whether

claimant sustained a gradual injury due to rapid and

repetitive movement.”  

A hearing was held on May 10, 2006.  At that time, the

parties stipulated that the claimant did not sustain an

“inguinal hernia.”  The parties agreed that the claimant

could not “meet the requirements for an inguinal hernia,”

those statutory requirements being found in Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-523.    

The respondents’ attorney cross-examined the claimant:

Q.  And you don’t remember in August or September 
of 2004 how many parts or how much lifting or how 
many you were doing at that time, is that right?

A.  No, sir, but on an average month I do 
thousands of parts, so I do a lot of bending and 
stuff....
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Q.  Now, do you have a quota of so much you’re 
supposed to do in a day or anything like that?

A.  No, we don’t have - No, I’m not dealing with a
specific quota.

Q.  So you work until the job gets done, I guess, 
and it’s not like you’re supposed to do so many 
pieces in an hour or anything like that?

A.  No, sir.  

Q.  And how were you paid, were you paid by the 
hour?

A.  I’m paid by the hour.  

The administrative law judge found, in pertinent part:

4.  Claimant’s alleged injury is a ventral 
incisional hernia and does not meet the five 
criteria required to establish a compensable 
inguinal hernia under applicable law.  
5.  Claimant has failed to establish by a 
preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a 
compensable injury.

    
The claimant appeals to the Full Commission. 

II.  ADJUDICATION

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(A) defines “compensable

injury”:

(ii) An injury causing internal or external 
physical harm to the body and arising out of and 
in the course of employment if it is not caused
by a specific incident or is not identifiable by 
time and place of occurrence, if the injury is:
(a) Caused by rapid repetitive motion....
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There is a two-part test for analyzing whether an

injury is caused by rapid repetitive motion: (1) the tasks

must be repetitive, and (2) the repetitive motion must be

rapid.  Malone v. Texarkana Public Schools, 333 Ark. 343,

969 S.W.2d 644 (1998).  As a threshold issue, the tasks must

be repetitive, or the rapidity element is not reached. 

Westside High Sch. v. Patterson, 79 Ark. App. 281, 86 S.W.3d

412 (2002).  

The burden of proof shall be by a preponderance of the

evidence, and the resultant condition is compensable only if

the alleged compensable injury is the major cause of the

disability or need for treatment.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(E)(ii).

The administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “Claimant has failed to establish by a preponderance

of the evidence that he sustained a compensable injury.” 

The Full Commission affirms this finding.  Neither the

evidence of record nor the claimant’s testimony demonstrated

that the claimant’s ventral incisional hernia was the result

of rapid repetitive motion.  The claimant was diagnosed as

having a “ventral abdominal hernia” in January 2005. 

However, the evidence does not show that the claimant was
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performing rapid repetitive motion at work which causally

resulted in the ventral abdominal hernia.  We note Dr.

Bevans’ statement in February 2005, to wit: “I think there

is a good chance that these hernias were related to heavy

lifting over periods of time as incisional hernias are

basically weak spots that have developed from previous

surgery that are brought about usually by heavy lifting.” 

There is no indication of record that the “heavy lifting”

mentioned by Dr. Bevans took place in the form of rapid and

repetitive motion.  Nor did the claimant’s testimony

demonstrate that his condition was the result of rapid

repetitive motion at work.  

Based on our de novo review of the entire record, the

Full Commission affirms the administrative law judge’s

finding that the claimant did not prove he sustained a

compensable injury.  This claim is denied and dismissed.

IT IS SO ORDERED.  

                                               
OLAN W. REEVES, Chairman

                                
KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood dissents.


